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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL
TO THE DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

BUENA VISTA CONFERENCE AND RECEPTION CENTER

MINUTES OF MARCH 20, 2008

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Carol Harman, James Lafferty, George Meldrum, Janet Ray

Members Excused:  Dr. Anthony Brazen, Robert Marceluk, Lisa Pertzoff, Chuck Tarver, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks, Gary Wirt

Members Absent:  Andrea Guest, Shirley Jackson, Charles Sawchenko, Pierre Stevens

Associate Members Present:  Eliza Hirst, Carlyle Hooff, Michael Kriner, Rev. William Rhines

Associate Members Excused:  Connie Hughes

Interested Parties:  Sally Allshouse, Vince Boehm, Chris DiSanto, Renata Henry, Michael Kelleher, Bruce Lorenz, Patricia Maichle, Melissa Smith, William Weaver, Kim Whitelock

	TOPIC

Call to Order
Review of Minutes

Chairman’s Report

Membership Committee

Children’s Committee

DPC Advisory Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment
	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Appreciation was expressed to Sally Allshouse for hosting last month’s meeting in Ellendale.
The Executive Summary of the Office of the Auditor of Account’s report regarding DPC overtime was distributed and reviewed.  It was noted that the overtime not properly documented represents .47% in overtime payments during FY 07.  The full report is available on the AOA website.
Chairman Lafferty informed Council members that the April meeting will be held in the MBNA Building at Delaware State University in Dover.   

Melissa Smith addressed the role and responsibility of the Research and Evaluation Committee.  Council members will be solicited for their interest in committee participation along with outside interested parties.
Ms. Smith spoke of the plan to establish a mental health planning subcommittee to advise the division on the development of the mental health block grant. Composition requirements regarding same were reviewed.  Chairman Lafferty reiterated Julie Cutler’s interest in associate membership on Council and reported on the recruitment efforts to fill the remaining associate member positions with family members of children with serious emotional disorders.   He conveyed his intent to satisfy federal planning council requirements this year.  Ms. Smith informed Council that the mental health block grant is due September 1.  Council was encouraged to peruse the block grant and to work with Ms. Smith as she begins this process.
Vice-chairman Meldrum reviewed the names of previous associate members who communicated interest in reappointment to Council.  Due to the lack of a quorum, a determination was reached that reappointments will be conducted via electronic ballot prior to the April meeting, at which time the results of the voting will be presented.  Chairman Lafferty noted he will seek counsel regarding the aforementioned process.  

Carol Harman reported that the committee met on February 28.  Ms. Harman shared Mary Wicks’ report on the three heroin-related deaths and her determination to keep this issue in the forefront.
Copies of a written report regarding DCMHS’ fiscal performance and growth in services were shared with those present.  A review of the data illustrating DCMHS’ budget surplus/deficit and reduction in youth in out-of-state residential placements was conducted.  Discussion followed.
Vice-chairman Meldrum spoke of the upcoming debate between Jack Markell and John Carney cosponsored by the Nemours Foundation.  Meeting participants were encouraged to provide Vice-chairman Meldrum with debate questions.
Meeting participants were also informed of the Disabilities Gubernatorial Forum being held July 17.

Jack Akester reported that the committee met with Sam Abdallah on March 19.  A brief picture of Mr. Abdallah’s background was shared as was his desire to open channels for communication and to redevelop trust.  Mr. Akester spoke of the decrease in number of seclusion and restraints and Mr. Abdallah’s plans to change from custodial care to recovery care.
Mr. Akester reported that a discussion took place regarding the patients being discharged to group homes and supervised apartments.  He conveyed that permit issues being faced at the group home to be located in Brandywine Hundred have led to similar inquiries into operations at NAMI housing sites.  There was discussion regarding the volatile, negative reception to the opening of the group homes.  Meeting participants commended Representative Valihura for defending the rights of individuals with mental illness to live in the community.
Melissa Smith updated Council on the collaboration among George Washington University, Virginia Commonwealth University, DVR and the division to develop curriculum and training for the employment specialists and CCCP staff.  She spoke of the meeting held with the four providers to discuss the next year going forward to improve outcomes and the quality improvement service.  Council was briefly updated on the collaboration with the Institute for Community Inclusion to improve outcomes and data reporting.
Renata Henry spoke of the division’s plans to move forward with the opening of the Dartmouth Woods and Grubb Road group homes.   Vice-chairman Meldrum suggested that the New Castle County Diversity Commission be apprised of the situation.
Discussion briefly focused on a potential candidate for the Robert J. Berndt Humanitarian Award.  Chairman Lafferty indicated that further discussion regarding the Berndt award will take place at the April meeting.
Ms. Henry reported that, as a result of the projected decrease in revenue,   departments are being asked to reduce their current fiscal year expenditures and to reduce their FY 09 general funds budgets.  In addition, she reported that a hiring freeze has been instituted, reclassifications placed on hold and that intensive reviews of purchase orders are being conducted.  Potential budget reductions outside of core service areas within the division were reviewed.  Plans to re-engineer options and to examine efficiency issues and the supply line were shared.  A brief discussion took place regarding the potential for savings within the salary line with the elimination of long-term vacancies.  
Council was informed that the Treatment Research Institute has published the outcome study related to Delaware’s performance-based contracting with outpatient substance abuse providers.
Vice-chairman Meldrum reported that the Joint Finance Committee is examining 40-48M in grant and aid funding.
None provided.


	ACTION
Carol Harman moved to approve the minutes as presented.  Vice-chairman Meldrum seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

There being no further business, Carol Harman moved to adjourn at 10:30.  Janet Ray seconded the motion.  


The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, April 17, 2008 in the MBNA Building at Delaware State University.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH
